State of Maryland 
ELEVATOR SAFETY REVIEW BOARD
Business Meeting Minutes 
DATE:


February 23, 2018
TIME: 


10:00 a.m.

LOCATION:
500 N. Calvert Street

                     

3rd Floor Conference Room
Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:
Ed M. Hord, Chairman 
Charles “Pete” E. Meeks 



Mike W. Moran       


Robert “Sonny” Yeatman
                                            
Robert L. Purkey, Jr
Phylis A. Seman
Thomas C. Lindsay, Jr.   
ABSENT:  
 
STAFF 
PRESENT:       
Kimberly S. Ward, Assistant Attorney General 

Larry Kreseski, Chief Elevator Inspector, Division of Labor and Industry  

Sean Heeter, Administrative Specialist

STAFF

ABSENT:

Matthew Helminiak, Commissioner, Division of Labor and Industry
Steve S. Lakin, Deputy Commissioner, Division of Labor and Industry   
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Licensing Boards
GUESTS PRESENT:  None
Call To Order
Ed Hord, Chairman, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to Order at 10:00 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The members of the Board reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on October 27, 2017.  Upon Mr. Moran’s Motion, and Mr. Lindsay’s second, the Board unanimously carried that the minutes be approved without correction.
Chairman’s Report

There was no Chairman’s report.
Licensing Report Update

A. Applications/Qualifications Review Committee

Mr. Moran gave a report that there was one (1) application for review, which was denied.  Upon Mr. Meeks’ Motion and Mr. Yeatman’s second, the Board unanimously carried the application be denied.       
B. Complaint Committee Report 
There were no complaints to report.  Complaint Elev-170002 is still under investigation.
C. Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals 
Mr. Heeter reported that one (1) candidate was tested in January, 2018, and one (1) candidate passed for a passing rate of 100%.  Since January, 2018 the passing rate is 100%.  In December, 2017, zero (0) candidates were tested.  In November, 2017 zero (0) candidates were tested.  In October, 2017 two (2) candidates were tested, one (1) candidate passed and one (1) candidate failed, for a passing rate of 50%.  Since January 2017, the passing rate is 60%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 73%.  There are currently 808 active licensees.                   

Old Business 
A. Subcommittee for Temporary Elevator Licenses
Mr. Yeatman stated that the temporary Elevator Mechanic license wording will be finalized prior to the next Board meeting.  He also stated that he and Mr. Meeks have held subcommittee meetings and they will bring the report before the Board during the April 27, 2017 meeting.

New Business

There was no new business to report.
Correspondence
2018 Legislative Policy Memo
The Board received a legislative memo from Secretary Schulz which Mr. Hord read to the Board.  Mr. Hord asked members of the Board not to speak during the legislative session as a member of the Elevator Safety Review Board.  He also stated that Board members are not to speak on behalf of the Board unless asked by Secretary Schulz.
Senate Bill 831
Mrs. Ward stated that she was unsure whether the Department had given testimony regarding S.B. 831.  Mr. Yeatman stated that Secretary Schulz testified, and that her testimony pertained to elevator inspections.  Mr. Yeatman also stated that there is an influx of elevator inspections with a shortage of inspectors.  Mrs. Seman stated that third party elevator inspections are done so on an annual basis.  Mr. Kreseski indicated that the State is responsible for annual inspections on all public buildings, and that there is also a five year inspection done.  He also stated that there is an inspection and an elevator test which is performed.  Mr. Hord stated that the annual test must have the inspector present during the test rather than having to conduct the inspection within 90 days of the test.  Mr. Yeatman stated an inspector will only be present for the required annual test and the five year test.  Mrs. Seman stated that coordinating the test with an inspector could be troublesome, and that her biggest concern is shutting down the elevators during business hours to perform the test and inspection.
House Bill 310
Mr. Kreseski stated that the first reading of the bill was unfavorable.  Mr. Hord stated the Department has yet to take a position on the bill.
Executive Director’s Report
There was no Executive Directors report at this time.
Counsel’s Report 
There was no Counsel’s report at this time.
Public Comments

Tyler Pecha, with KEB America, Inc. submitted documentation requesting that their continuing education program be approved by the Board.  Mr. Yeatman suggested that there be a subcommittee for continuing education.  Mr. Meeks stated the course is a good course and has been approved by NIEC.  Upon Mr. Meeks’ Motion, and Mr. Yeatman’s second, the Board unanimously approved the KEB America, Inc. continuing education program.
Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for April 27, 2018, at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 3rd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, upon Mr. Yeatman’s Motion and Mr. Meeks’ second, the Board unanimously adjourned the meeting at 10:25 a.m.  
_____      Approved without corrections

_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                     __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman 
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